Carver Public Schools

Carver, Massachusetts

School Committee Meeting

Monday, January 11, 2010
Minutes

Committee Members Present:

Barry Struski


Mary Kaminski

Paula Kibbe

E. Kay Spencer

Al Spicer
School Administration Present:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Patrick Meagher, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Laura Tilton, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
_____________________________________________________________________
Barry Struski opened the meeting to the public at 7:00 p.m.
I. Comments from General Public: None.   
II. Comments from EAPC: Mike Riordan and Connie Koffman addressed the committee regarding the Race to the Top federal grant.  Notes indicated below under Communications: Race to the Top Grant.
III. Update by Student Advisory & Captains Council: Dan Froehlich, and Gabby Guimaraes from Student Council reported upcoming activities.  Student Council will hold its annual Lock-In on 2/27 and students will participate in a variety of workshops and team building activities throughout the night.  Also the Council will be holding a Valentine’s Day dance.  Student government updates:  Senior Class is working with PTO to plan the annual Lock-In for 1/29; the annual Blood Drive will be held on February 4th.  Junior class has a new secretary – Alyssa Hurley and is continuing prom arrangements.  Sophomore class is promoting the General Mills Box Top Initiative and Freshmen class is looking into class trip possibilities.  Anti-Bullying Week is being sponsored by Peer Helpers.  All middle and high school students will attend an assembly and are encouraged to wear blue for unity and to raise awareness.
No sports news for this meeting.
IV. Approval of Minutes:  A motion to accept December 14, 2009 regular and executive session meeting minutes was made by Mary Kaminski and second by Paula Kibbe.  Approved with one abstention and no discussion. 
V. Communications:
A. Europe Trip:  The superintendent shared with the committee the itinerary change for the high school trip through EF Tours.  Because no other school groups requested Paris/London, they have booked Carver for the alternate choice of Paris/Rome.
B. Race to the Top Grant:  RTTT is a federal initiative to improve achievement in all schools.  The government has put together this proposal and it has big general goals: to improve teacher and principal effectiveness based on performance, to insure effective teachers and leaders in every school and classroom and to turn around the lowest achieving schools and to use data to improve instruction.  The agreement has significant requirements.  In order to submit the application from our state, the DESE has been working with the MTA to expedite their agreement to cooperate to sign the memorandum of agreement.   Each district needs to sign off on these assurances by having the School Committee and the local union president.  The dollars allotted for Carver is equal to 10% of our Title I allocation (approximately $15,000).  This money would be allocated each year.  The Superintendent recommended the School Committee fully support this grant.  It would be good faith agreement to go forward for the next 90 days during which time any group could withdraw without penalty if they opt out.  Our school attorney has been consulted and she agrees there is a strong protection clause in the MOU language. 
Mike Riordan and Connie Koffman of the EAPC, responded to this information by saying it is important to understand that this a federal grant up for grab for all 50 states and Massachusetts would not necessarily be awarded the money.  The issue would be that this is not free money but comes with a “price tag” that no one knows what the end cost would be and the EAPC believe it is a MOU which should not be signed.  The EAPC can not support the ideas of merit pay and teacher performance linked to student achievement and certification and re-certification based on student performance. They believe the grant will come with state wide, federal initiatives that once in place will not be able to be removed.  The EAPC Executive Board voted not to sign the MOU for this grant. 
The Superintendent agreed it that we do not know what the total package entails, however, the change to the MOU/MOA language makes this an opportunity to move forward to explore this possibility of funding. This agreement is not binding as we can opt out.  
After substantial discussions concluded, Paula Kibbe made a motion for the School Committee to sign the Memorandum of Agreement and Understanding for the Race to the Top grant. Mary Kaminski second, all in favor.  The MOU/MOA will be sent to the Dept of Secondary and Elementary Education without the EAPC signature.

VI.   Reports from the Superintendent:    
A. Personnel Updates: Condolences were extended to the family of Joseph Whelan who died in December from a heart attack.  Joseph was a bus driver for the district for five years.  Resignations were accepted from Lynn Raimondo, HS English teacher and Heather Stagnitta, Title I Math Aide.
B. Enrollment and Migration:  Data as of January 1 was reported.  Enrollment from January 2009 to January 2010 decreased by 51 students. 
C. Focus on Curriculum – Grade 5 Animal Reports – Bob Baldo, grade 5 teacher, introduced two of his students who gave animal reports using a “smartboard”.  Julia Peirce reported on gorillas and Justin Murray on boa constrictors. The committee thanked the students and commented on how impressed they were regarding the student’s public speaking abilities and composure.  The students will now begin preparation for the annual Grade 5 Science Fair which will take place in the spring. 
D.  Pennies for Peace Initiative– Candy Weiler, CES Principal, presented an overview on this initiative. The students at the Elementary School participated in a Pennies for Peace campaign during the months of November and December. Pennies for Peace is a service-learning program designed to broaden our students’ cultural horizons while teaching them about their capacities as philanthropists---one penny at a time. This global awareness initiative began when former Carver teacher, Mrs. Peg Merritt, donated three books to our IMC: Three Cups of Tea, both the adult version and the young reader’s edition, and the storybook, Listen to the Wind co-authored by Greg Mortenson. Mr. Mortenson is the cofounder and Executive Director of nonprofit Central Asia Institute and founder of Pennies for Peace. 

Beginning in November, the kindergarten through grade 3 teachers read the picture book, Listen to the Wind to their classes. The teachers in grade 4 read the young reader’s edition of Three Cups of Tea to their students, and the fifth grade students each read their own young reader’s edition books as part of the Scott Foresman literacy series unit 2 theme, Doing the Right Thing. Mrs. Weiler thanked the CES - PTO for funding the purchase of the books for the entire school. 

As a result of the initiative, $616.28 (or 61,628 pennies) was collected. from our Elementary School families. Mrs. Leanne Allegrini, a member of the Elementary School Council, coordinated the counting of the pennies with Mutual Bank in Plymouth. According to the Central Asia Institute, this donation will pay for a teacher’s salary in Afghanistan. 

E. National Assessment of Educational Progress:  Scott Knief informed the committee that Carver has been selected to participate this year in the NAEP program.  This program was developed in 1969 and is sponsored by the U.S. Department of Education.  Each individual state’s department of education randomly selects the schools who will participate.  The NAEP tells us what American students know and can do in key subject areas.  It is the only on-going nationally representative assessment that provides this valuable information.   The 25 senior students who were selected to participate were done so randomly.  The students will do the test “on-line” on February 11th for grade 12 writing. The test takes approximately 90 minutes and the results are confidential. All materials are provided by NAEP. Students are not scored individually but rather how we collectively measure up against the Nations Report Card. 
F. Collaborative Tuitions:  The READS Board of Directors voted NOT to raise tuition costs to member towns for the third year in a row.  The superintendent expressed her thankfulness for this decision and for the hard work of the board to keep the tuition rate at zero percent increase.  All READS staff will take one day furlough, all non-essential supplies were reduced and they eliminated 7 positions in order to hold to a level funded budget.  Mr. Struski thanked the Superintendent for her efforts for working with the READS Board to keep our cost down for the students we send to the collaborative. 
G. Capital Outlay Requests:  The five year capital outlay requests have been submitted with a cost in excess of $25 million which include building, transportation and technology issues. The septic system replacement is included in this list.  $19 million of the total are for projects at the Elementary School.  Dave Siedentopf and Patrick Meagher explained that items on the list for the Elementary are indicated as if a new building was not being built.  Of particular note, there is jurisdiction from the state that says if you spend over 30% of the buildings value on a particular building; you are required to bring that building to full compliance of all codes.  Any of the large mechanical budgeted items would bring us over the 30% (the market/insurance value of Washburn is $8,243,300.00 and GJC is $4,152 900.00).  There is a three year window to this threshold which would trigger other expenses to full ADA compliance.   The superintendent asked Kay Spencer would it be possible to insure the building for more than their value and the answer is no.  If the building project does not move forward, the repairs that need to be done would cost even more because we would have to bring the buildings up to code.  Paula Kibbe asked for an explanation as to where money comes from for capital outlay requests.  The capital outlay requests are a town responsibility and are presented to the town capital outlay committee.  There is an operating budget and a capital budget.  The school operates from July 1 to July1, cannot incur debt or save money beyond a one year period.  The Capital Outlay committee meets with FinCom and Board of Selectmen to discuss recommendations which then might need to be voted at town meeting for the feasibility for the town to pay.
H. School Building Update:  On January 19, 2010, the town voters will be asked to vote on the school building schematic design in a separate ballot from the U.S. Senatorial vote.  The building project outcome will depend on the result of the vote. 
I. Septic System Update:  The systems are being closely monitored on a weekly basis and there has been no need for extra pumping.  At the end of December, the School Department met with the Board of Health and two designs were approved.  Work is being done with the Board of Health and the designer to put packages out for bid for specific costs. 
J. Connect Ed Calls:  An overview of the uses of the Blackboard/Connect Ed communication system was presented to the committee including a message log for the current school year.  Examples of a variety of calls from each department/school were provided. Mary Kaminski, as a result of a parent comment, questioned if it was appropriate to send out Connect-Ed calls to homes regarding coming out to vote–election or town meetings. Barry suggested if we use the system consistently, then we should let the parents/guardians know about all meetings in order to remain fair and objective.  Kay Spencer said it is a public service but agreed it is crucial to stay consistent in how messages are sent.  Paula Kibbe felt it was an important vehicle to inform parents of all the community events.  Barry Struski suggested for next school year, perhaps a letter/consent form could be used for parents letting them opt-out of messages not related to health or emergency issues.  
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent

A. Vote to Waive User Fee:  A request was made by Scott Alexander and Michael Grant to waive the building use fee for a basketball camp to be held Feb. 16-20, 2010 because the proceeds will be donated to the Brighton Family of Carver. The custodial and security fees will be paid by this group.  Kay Spencer made a motion to approve the fee waiver and Al Spicer second.  Approved unanimously.  Paula Kibbe did request the committee to investigate the possibility of re-introducing a user fee to all groups.  The superintendent suggested looking a sliding scale fee for groups.  This policy and fee schedule will be evaluated in the spring. 
B. Field trip Requests:  The Middle High School Music Department submitted two requests for trips. For grades 6-8, Great East Music Festival in New Hampshire on May 28, 2010 and for grades 9-12, “Fiestaval” Music Competition in New York City on April 30-May 1, 2010.  Mary Kaminski made a motion to approve both trips, Al Spicer second. Approved unanimously.    
VIII. Reports from the School Committee:  

Mary Kaminski reported the EAPC and School Committee representatives have met and started negotiations with the Paraprofessionals.  Additional meeting dates are being set at this time for further discussions. 
Paula Kibbe offered to report periodically to the committee regarding information received through legislative bulletins from MASC.  The committee was unanimously in favor of this offer.  
Kay Spencer commented on the debate forum taped at CCAT for the discussion of the Elementary School Building project.  If anyone in the community has any questions, they are welcome to contact any school committee member.  Also, the next community information forum was announced for Thursday, January 14, 2010 at 7 p.m. at Stonewood Health and Fitness Center.  
Barry Struski urged the town to come out and vote on January 19th.  There will be two ballots, one for the senatorial race and one for the school building question.  If you are not available on the 19th, absentee ballots can be obtained at the Town Clerk’s office until Friday, Jan. 15th at noon.
IX. Executive Session:  Kay Spencer asked for a motion to go into Executive Session for the purpose of contract negotiations, not to return to regular session. Mary Kaminski second.  Approved by role call. 
Meeting adjourned at 9:25 p.m. 
Next regular meeting: February 8, 2010
Respectfully submitted:  
Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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